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Progression of mental calculation skills guidance for all children KS1 & KS2 

MENTAL CALCULATION/RAPID RECALL 

Expectations: Foundation –Stage 1, Year 1 – Stage 2, Year 2 – Stage 3, 

Year 3 – Stage 4, Year 4 – Stage 5, Year 5 – Stage 6, Year 6 – Stage 7 



St Stephen’s Primary School Mental Calculation Policy: Addition and Subtraction 
Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3 Stage 4 Stage 5 Stage 6 Stage 7 

GENERAL STRATEGIES FOR ALL CHILDREN: KS1 & KS2 
Count to 10 and beyond. 
 
Mentally add in ones. 

Count on and back in 
ones from any small 
number, and in tens 
from and back to zero.  
 
Count on in 2’s, 5’s and 
10’s 
 
Memories and use 
number bonds to 20. 
 
Use knowledge that 
addition can be done in 
any order to do mental 
calculations more 
efficiently. For 
example; 
 
Put the larger number 
first and count on in 
ones, including beyond 
10 (e.g. 7 + 5). 
 
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
add or subtract a pair 
of numbers mentally 
within the range 0 to at 
least 10, then 0 to at 
least 20.  
 
 
Find a small difference 
by counting up from a 
smaller to the larger 
number (eg. 11 – 8) 
 
Use patterns of similar 

Describe and extend 
simple number 
sequences: count on or 
back in ones or tens, 
starting from any 2-
digit number. 
  
Count in 2’s, 3’s and 5’s 
 
Count in hundreds from 
and back to zero. 
 
Use knowledge that 
addition can be done in 
any order to do mental 
calculations more 
efficiently. For 
example; 
 
Put the larger number 
first and count on in 
tens or ones. 
 
Add three small 
numbers by putting the 
largest and/or find a 
pair totalling 10. 
 
Use knowledge of 
number facts to 20 to 
recall other number 
facts. Eg. 7 + 3 = 10 so 
70 + 30 = 100 
 
Partition additions into 
tens and units, then 
recombine.  
 
 

Count on or back in 
ones, tens or hundreds, 
starting from any two 
or three digit number.  
 
Use knowledge that 
addition can be done in 
any order to do mental 
calculations more 
efficiently. For 
example; 
 
Put the larger number 
first and count on.  
 
Add three or four small 
numbers by putting the 
largest number first 
and/or finding pairs 
totalling 9, 10 or 11. 
 
Partition into tens and 
units, then recombine.  
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
add/subtract mentally.  
 
Find a small difference 
by counting up from the 
smaller to the larger 
number (e.g. 102 – 97)  
 
Use patterns of similar 
calculations.  
 
Say or write  a 
subtraction statement 
corresponding to a 

Count on or back in 
repeated steps of 1, 10, 
100, extending beyond 
zero when counting 
back. 
 
Add three or four small 
numbers finding pairs 
totalling 10, 9 or 11. 
(NNS –P42) 
Add three 2 digit 
multiples of 10, such as 
40 + 70 + 50.  
 
Partition into tens and 
units, adding the tens 
first. 
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
add or subtract 
mentally, including any 
pair of 2 digit whole 
numbers. 
 
Find a difference by 
counting up through the 
next multiple of 10, 100 
or 1000 e.g. 92 – 89, 
403 – 386, 4000 – 
3993.  
 

Count on or back in 
steps of 1, 10, 100, 
1000, extending beyond 
zero when counting 
back. 
 
Add several numbers 
(e.g. four or five single 
digits or multiples of 10 
such as 40 + 50 + 80).  
 
Develop further the 
relationship between 
addition and 
subtraction.  
 
Partition into hundreds, 
tens and units, adding 
the most significant 
first. 
 
Use known number 
facts and place value 
for mental addition and 
subtraction, including 
decimal fractions with 
one decimal place. 
 
Find a difference by 
counting up through the 
next multiple of 10, 100 
or 1000 e.g. 705 – 287, 
8006 – 2993.  
 
Find what to add to a 
decimal with units and 
tenths to make the 
next higher whole 
number.  

Consolidate all 
strategies from 
previous years, 
including; 
 
Add several numbers.  
 
Use the relationship 
between addition and 
subtraction. 
 
Partition into hundreds, 
tens, units, tenths and 
hundredths, in the 
context of money and 
measurements. 
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
add or subtract a pair 
of numbers mentally, 
including decimal 
fractions with up to two 
decimal places.  
 
Find a difference by 
counting up through the 
next multiple of 10, 100 
or 1000 e.g. 8000 – 
2785 is 5 + 10 + 200 + 
5000 = 5215. 
  
Find what to add to a 
decimal with units, 
10ths and 100ths to 
make the next higher 
whole number or 10th.  
 



calculations (e.g. 10 – 0 
= 10, 10 – 1 = 9, 10 – 2 = 
8…)  within 10 and then 
within 20 
 
Begin to bridge through 
10, and later 20, when 
adding a single digit 
number.  
 

Use known number 
facts and place value to 
add/subtract mentally.  
 
 
Find a small difference 
by counting up from the 
smaller to the larger 
number (e.g. 42 - 39)  
 
Use patterns of similar 
calculations  
 
Say the subtraction 
statement 
corresponding to a 
given addition, and vice 
versa. 
 
Bridge through 10 or 20 
then adjust.  
 
 

given addition 
statement, and vice 
versa.  
 
Bridge through a 
multiple of ten, then 
adjust.  
 
Add or subtract 
mentally a ‘near multiple 
of 10’ to or from a 2 
digit number…. by 
adding or subtracting 
10, 20, 30…. and 
adjusting.  
 
Use multiples of 2, 3, 4, 
5, 8, 10, 50 and 100. 
 
 
 
 

FURTHER STRATEGIES FOR HIGHER ABILITY OR GIFTED AND TALENTED CHILDREN 
 Identify  near doubles, 

using doubles already 
known (e.g. 6 + 5)  
 

Identify  near doubles, 
using doubles already 
known  
(e.g. 8 + 9, 40 + 41)  
 

Identify  near doubles, 
using doubles already 
known (e.g. 80 + 81)  
 
 
 
 
 

Identify  near doubles.  
 
 
 
 
Add or subtract the 
nearest multiple of 10 
and adjust.  
 

Identify  near doubles.  
 
Add or subtract the 
nearest multiple of 100 
or 1000 and adjust.  
 
Add or subtract a pair 
of decimal fractions 
each with units and 
tenths and hundredths, 
including crossing the 
units boundary or the 
tenths boundary. 

Identify  near doubles.  
 
Add or subtract the 
nearest multiple of 1 
and adjust.  
 
Add or subtract a pair 
of decimal fractions 
each less than 1 and 
with up to two decimal 
places. 
 

 
 
St Stephen’s Primary School Mental Calculation Policy: Multiplication and Division 



 
Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3 Stage 4 Stage 5 Stage 6 Stage 7 

GENERAL STRATEGIES FOR ALL CHILDREN: KS1 & KS2 

 Use grouping and 
sharing as the idea for 
multiplication and 
division. 

To multiply a single 
digit by 1 or 10. 
To divide a two-digit 
multiple of 10 by 1 or 
10. 
 
Use knowledge of 2, 5 
and 10 times tables to 
recall division facts. Eg. 
4 x 5 = 20 so 20 divide 
4 = 5 
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
carry out mentally 
simple multiplications 
and division.  
eg. Doubling multiplies 
of 5 up to 50, Halving 
multiples of 10 to 100, 
multiplying a single digit 
by 2, 3, 4, 5. 
 

Use doubling or halving, 
starting from known 
facts (e.g. 8 x 4 is 
double 4 x 4)  
 
To multiply and divide 
by 10, shift the digits 
one place to the 
left/right  
 
Say or write a division 
statement 
corresponding to a 
given multiplication 
statement. 
 
Mentally connect the 2, 
4 and 8 times tables. 
 
Find quarters by halving 
halves. 
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
carry out mentally 
simple multiplications 
and divisions. 
 

Use doubling or halving, 
starting from known 
facts e.g. double/halve 
2 digit numbers by 
doubling/halving the 
tens first; 
 
To multiply and divide 
by 10 or 100, shift the 
digits one or two places 
to the left/right 
(including integers with 
up to one decimal place 
where appropriate). 
 
Multiply by 4, double, 
then double again; 
Multiply by 5, multiply 
by ten then halve; 
Multiply by 20, multiply 
by 10, then double; 
 
Partition (e.g. 23 X 4 = 
20 x 4 = 80  + 
  3 x 4 =  12 
 
Use the relationship 
between multiplication 
and division  
 
Use known facts and 
place value to multiply 
and divide integers, 
including by 10 and then 
100 (whole number 
answers). 

Use doubling or halving 
starting from known 
facts e.g. double/halve 
any 2 digit number by 
doubling/halving the 
tens first. 
 
To multiply and divide 
by 10, 100 or 1000, 
shift the digits one, 
two or three places to 
the left/right including 
integers with up to two 
decimal places. 
 
To consolidate 
everything from 
previous years plus… 
 
To multiply by 25, 
multiply by 100 then 
divide by 4. 
  
Double one number and 
halve the other  
 
Partition (e.g. 47 X 6 = 
40 x 6 = 240 + 
  7 x 6 =   42 
 
Use the relationship 
between multiplication 
and division  
 
Use known facts and 
place value to multiply 
and divide mentally.  

Use related facts and 
doubling or halving. For 
example: 
Double or halve the 
most significant digit 
first. 
 
Consolidate multiplying 
and dividing by 10, 100 
or 1000. 
 
To consolidate 
everything from 
previous years 
 
Partition (e.g.  
3.4 X 3 =  
30 x 3 = 90 + 
  4 x 3 = 12; then adjust 
 
Use the relationship 
between multiplication 
and division  
 
Use known number 
facts and place value to 
consolidate mental 
multiplication and 
division  
 

FURTHER STRATEGIES FOR HIGHER ABILITY OR GIFTED AND TALENTED CHILDREN  
 



    Use closely related 
facts: (for example, 
multiply by 9 or 11 by 
multiplying by 10 and 
adjusting. 
 

Find the x16 table 
facts by doubling the 
x8 table. 
 
Use closely related 
facts: (for example, 
multiply by 19 or 21 by 
multiplying by 20 and 
adjusting; develop the 
x12 tables by adding 
facts from the x10 and 
x2 tables. 
 

Find the x24 table by 
doubling the x6 table 
twice. 
 
Use closely related 
facts: for example, 
multiply by 49 or 51 by 
multiplying by 50 and 
adjusting- (NNS – P63) 
Develop the x17 tables 
by adding facts from 
the x10 and x7 tables. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
St Stephen’s Primary School Rapid Recall Policy for Addition and Subtraction 
Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3 Stage 4 Stage 5 Stage 6 



Derive and recall:  
all pairs of numbers with a 
total of 10  
(e.g. 3 + 7).  
 
Derive and recall:  
addition facts for all pairs 
of numbers with a total up 
to at least 5.  
 
Begin to know ;  
addition facts for all pairs 
of numbers with a total up 
to at least 10, and the 
corresponding subtraction 
facts.  
 

Derive and recall: 
all pairs of numbers with a 
total of 20  
(e.g. 13 + 7, 6 + 14);  
 
Derive and recall: 
all addition and subtraction 
facts for each number to at 
least 10.  
 
Derive and recall: 
all pairs of multiples of 10 
with a total up to 100. (eg. 
30 + 70 = 100, 30 + 60 = 90) 

Derive and recall: 
all addition and subtraction 
facts for each number to 20 
 
Derive quickly; 
 all pairs of multiples of 100 
with a total of 1000 (e.g. 
300 + 700). 
 
Derive quickly; 
All pairs of multiples of 5 
with a total of 100 (e.g. 35 + 
65). 
  

Derive quickly; 
all number pairs that total 
100 (e.g. 62 + 38, 75 + 25, 
40 + 60); 
 
Consolidate knowing by 
heart; 
addition and subtraction 
facts for all numbers to 20.  
 
Derive quickly; 
all pairs of multiples of 50 
with a total of 1000 
(e.g. 850 + 150). 
 
Derive quickly or continue to 
derive quickly all pairs of 
multiples of 5 with a total 
of 100 (e.g. 35 + 65).  

Derive quickly or continue to 
derive quickly; 
all 2 digit pairs that total 
100 (e.g. 43 + 57).  
 
Derive quickly or continue to 
derive quickly; 
all pairs of multiples of 50 
with a total of 1000 (e.g. 
350 + 650).   
 
Derive quickly ; 
 decimals that total 1 (e.g. 
0.2 + 0.8) or 10 (e.g. 6.2 + 
3.8);  
 
Derive quickly pairs of 
fractions that total 1 (eg. 2 
fifths + 3 fifths = 1). 

Consolidate rapid recall 
skills from previous years. 
 
Derive quickly ; 
decimals with 2 decimal 
places that total 1 (eg. 0.25 
+ 0.75 = 1. 

St Stephen’s Primary School Rapid Recall Policy for Multiplication and Division  
 
Stage 2 Stage 3 Stage 4 Stage 5 Stage 6 Stage 7 
Begin to derive and recall  
multiplication facts for the 
2, 5 and 10 x tables. 
Recall the doubles of all 
numbers to at least 10. 
 
 
 
 

Derive and recall all 
multiplication facts for the 
2, 5 and 10 x tables and the 
related division facts. 
 
Begin to know by heart 
multiplication facts for the 
3x and 4x tables. 
 
Derive and recall doubles of 
all numbers to at 20, and the 
corresponding halves.  
 

Derive and recall all 
multiplication facts for the 
2,3, 4, 5, 6 and 10 x tables 
and the corresponding 
division facts. 
 
Begin to know by heart 
multiplication facts for the 
7x, 8x and 9x tables. 
 
Derive and recall doubles of 
all whole numbers to at least 
50, and the corresponding 
halves. 
 
To multiply by 10/100. 

Derive and recall all 
multiplication facts up to 10 
x 10 and the corresponding 
division facts. 
 
Derive and recall  doubles of 
all whole numbers to 100, 
and the corresponding 
halves. 
 
Multiply or divide any 
integer up to 1000 by 10 
(whole number answers), and 
understand the effect. 

Recall quickly multiplication 
facts up to 10 x 10 and use 
them to multiply pairs of 
multiple of 10 and 100; 
derive quickly corresponding 
division facts. 
 
Derive and recall doubles of 
decimals with one decimal 
place (eg. 2.6 + 2.6 = 5.2), 
and the corresponding 
halves. 
 
Multiply and divide any 
positive integer up to 10000 
by 10 or 100 and understand 
the effect. 

Derive quickly squares of 
numbers to 12 x 12 and the 
corresponding squares of 
multiples of 10. 
 
Derive and recall doubles of 
decimals with two decimal 
place (eg. 2.63 + 2.63= 5.26), 
and the corresponding 
halves. 
 
Multiply and divide decimals 
mentally by 10 or 100 and 
integers by 1000, and 
explain the effect. 
  
Multiply single digit decimals 
to 1dp by whole numbers 
mentally by partitioning. 

 


